Minutes of Ordinary Meeting of Kilkenny County Council held on Monday 20th of April, 2009 at 3.00 p.m. in the Council Chamber, County Hall, John Street, Kilkenny.

Cathaoirleach:-
Cllr. Tomas Breathnach. 
Present:
Cllrs. Mary Hilda Cavanagh, Pat Millea, Maurice Shortall, John Brennan, Marie Fitzpatrick, John Coonan, Pat Fitzpatrick, Martin Brett, Michael Lanigan, Malcolm Noonan, Matt Doran, Billy Ireland, Tom Maher, Dixie Doyle, Pat O’Neill, Tommy Brennan, Michael O’ Brien, Ann Phelan, Pat Walsh, Dick Dowling, Cora Long, Pat O’ Neill, Pat Dunphy, C. Phelan, P. Dunphy. 

Also Present:
J. McCormack Deputy County Manager, T. Walsh, J. Mulholland & P. O’ Neill Director of Services, 
J. Dempsey Head of Finance, D. Malone Senior Planner, D. McDonnell Management Accountant, A.M. Walsh Senior Executive Officer, S. Walton Senior Engineer, A. M. Shortall Administrative Officer and A. Waldron Meetings Administrator. 

Before commencement of the Ordinary Monthly meeting there were two presentations made to Kilkenny County Council. 
The first presentation was made by a delegation from the IFA at 1.30 p.m. with regard to the subject of Notice of Motion 10(09) as it appears on the monthly agenda. The IFA delegation were John Bryan and Henry Connolly-Rice. In making their presentation they detailed the current regulations that are in force, whereby “on farm” inspection work is currently being carried out through the Department of Agriculture Inspectorate. The view expressed to the meeting was that the plans to give new farm inspection powers to County Council’s and to the EPA to inspect farms for compliance with the Nitrate Regulations is a duplication of existing regulations and puts an unnecessary burden on farmers and is a waste of public funding. 

Members contributing supported the view expressed by the speakers and indicated that Kilkenny County Council would be supporting the terms of the Notice of Motion once it was reached on the Agenda of the May Meeting. 

The Cathaoirleach thanked the representatives of the IFA for their presentation and thanked the various members for their contributions during the course of this debate. 

Contributors:- Cllrs. P. Millea, A. Phelan, T. Brennan, M. H. Cavanagh, T. Maher, M. Noonan, J. Brennan, P. O’ Neill, C. Connery. 

Following a short recess, a presentation was made to the members updating them on the current Regional Planning Guidelines Review which has commenced. Making the presentation was Tom Byrne, Director of the South East Region Authority and Dominic Walsh who had been assigned to the SERA as the Regional Planning Guidelines Officer. 

The presentation highlighted the reasoning behind the current review, detailing the level of public consultation. It set out the main objectives, issues and challenges and outlined the next steps in the process. Members were informed that submissions had been invited from public bodies, private sector interests and from the general public, with the last day for submissions on the issues paper due by the 30th of April, 2009. 

Following the completion of the presentation the Cathaoirleach thanked the two speakers for their presentation and a number of questions arose and clarifications were received from the speakers. Responding to points made, the Director of the SERA Tom Byrne indicated that he would be happy to visit Kilkenny County Council on a regular basis to update the members on issues that arise at the various regional meetings. It was noted with disappointment by various speakers that there had been very little movement on granting University status for a college within the South East Region. 
Contributing on behalf of the Executive, John McCormack Deputy County Manager first of all apologised on behalf of the County Manager who was unable to attend this meeting because of illness and encouraged individual Councillors or groups to take part in the consultation process. 
In conclusion the Cathaoirleach forwarded the good wishes of Kilkenny County Council to the staff of the Regional Authority and acknowledged the contribution of the six representatives from Kilkenny County Council who had been represented on the Authority over the term of the Council. 

Contributions Cllrs. M. O’ Brien, T. Maher, M. Noonan, C. Long, 
P. Millea, M. H. Cavanagh. 

Following a further short recess the formal April Meeting of Kilkenny County Council commenced at 3.00 p.m. 

Before moving onto the items on the Agenda, the Cathaoirleach acknowledged the following events and achievements which had taken place since the March Meeting.
Congratulations were sent to the Mayor Cllr. Pat Crotty,the Chairman of the Kilkenny 400 Committee Cllr. Paul Cuddihy and all involved on the Kilkenny 400 Committee. The Cathaoirleach stated that the events held around the City over the Easter weekend were a huge success and combined the importance of the event from a historical point of view whilst providing a genuine celebration for all the family. He stated that it was a great tourism boost for the City with the city opened up to thousands of visitors who descended on it for the occasion. Further events are to happen throughout the year and people were advised to look at the Kilkenny 400 website www.kilkenny400.ie for further details. 

Sporting Events Noted
· Eoin O’ Shea from Carlow was chosen as the UCD hurler of the year 2008/2009. 

· Congratulations to Kilkenny College who won the Vinny Murray cup their first ever cup victory at senior level. 

· Michael & Timmy Clifford who won the 40x20 Intermediate Handball doubles and to Michael Ducksie Walsh who retained the Masters in single. 

· Johnny Brennan from Mothel who won the Masters A All Ireland singles in Mullingar. 

· Loreto School who won the All Ireland Colleges Junior Camogie final. 
· To Nicky Brennan who is concluding his term at GAA President. He served that position with great distinction for the last 3 years and brought great pride to the County. 

· Congratulations were sent to the organisers of the Association of County & City Councillors conference and to the Kilkenny Community & Voluntary Forum event which was held in the City’s Ormonde Hotel and attended by Minister for the Environment John Gormley. 

· Every success was wished to future festivals such as the upcoming Rhythm and Roots festival to take place on the May bank holiday weekend and the Cats Laughs Festival June bank holiday weekend. The holding of these festivals shows Kilkenny’s pro active approach to attracting tourism and all involved deserve great credit.
· Congratulations were sent to all who had taken part in the Paddy Kiely Memorial darts competition in Kilmacow. 

· The Cathaoirleach commended all those who had taken part in the enrolment for the cadet service for the Order of Malta. 

· He noted that at the March meeting, encouragement had been given to all in Kilkenny Local Authorities to partake in the World Earth Day on Saturday 28th of March. He noted that the Eirgrid statistics which showed a 70 reduction to power supply during 8.00-9.00 that night. He informed the meeting that was the equivalent to powering 45.000 extra homes per day. 

· He congratulated the 70 community groups who were involved in the National Spring Clean. 

Votes of Sympathy 
A vote of sympathy was extended to the following:- 
· Michael Prendergast, Ullure, Goresbridge, Co. Kilkenny on the death of his father Frank Prendergast. 

· Myra Murray, Dean Cavanagh Place, Kilkenny on the death of her husband Sean Murray. 

· Mick Devane, Dean Cavanagh Place, Kilkenny on the death of his wife Una Devane. 

· Mr. Richard Carroll, Rossinan, Mullinavat, Co. Kilkenny on the death of his wife Breda Carroll.

· Mrs. Rene Dooner, Carrick Road, Mooncoin, Co. Kilkenny on the death of her husband Jim Dooner. 

· Sean & Teresa Dungan, Mullinavat, Co. Kilkenny on the death of their son Martin Dungan. 

· Bride Healy & Family, Knockroe, Ballyragget, Co. Kilkenny on the death of Paul Healy. 
· Mr. Seamus Healy, Lower Conahy, Ballyragget, Co. Kilkenny on the death of his father Paul Healy. 

· Mr. Paddy Barron, Rossaney, Windgap, Co. Kilkenny on the death of his sister Breda Gorey. 

· Mrs. Margaret Barron, Rossaney, Windgap, Co. Kilkenny on the death of her brother Thomas Mulchair. 

· James Ryan, Guilough More, Tullogher, Via Mullinavat, Co. Kilkenny on the death of his mother Mary Ryan. 

· Willie Ryan, Guilcough More, Tullogher, Via Mullinavat, Co. Kilkenny on the death of his mother Mary Ryan. 

· Liam Williams, Riverview, Kilmacow Upper, Co. Kilkenny on the death of his mother Mary Williams. 

· Dungan Family, Glendonnell, Mullinavat, Co. Kilkenny on the death of Martin Dungan. 

· Hendrick Family, Deerpark, Mullinavat, Co. Kilkenny on the death of Mrs. Nora Hendrick. 

· Carroll Family, Rossinan, Mullinavat, Co. Kilkenny on the death of Breda Carroll. 

· Kathleen O’ Connor, Rathenure, Glenmore, Co. Kilkenny on the death of her aunt Sue Kelly. 

· William Kelly, Inchacarron, Mullinavat, Co. Kilkenny on the death of his cousin Sue Kelly. 

· Caitriona Moffitt, New Farm, The Rower, Co. Kilkenny on the death of her mother Mrs. Hamilton. 

· Butler Family, Moulerstown, Glenmore, Co. Kilkenny on the death of Jim Butler. 

(1)
  Confirmation of Minutes - Dearbhú Miontuairiscí:
(a)     Minutes of Ordinary Meeting of Kilkenny County Council held on 16th March, 2009.

Proposed by Cllr. A. Phelan, Seconded by Cllr. T. Maher and resolved:- “ That the minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of Kilkenny County Council held on Monday 16th March, 2009 copy of which had been circulated to each member with the agenda be and are hereby adopted”. 

(b)
Minutes of Joint Special Meeting of Kilkenny County Council and Kilkenny Borough Council held on 6th April, 2009 

Proposed by Cllr. A. Phelan,  Seconded by Cllr. T. Maher and resolved:- “ That the minutes of the Joint Special Meeting of Kilkenny County Council held on 6th of April, 2009 copy of which had been circulated to each member with the agenda be and are hereby adopted”. 

(c)
 Minutes of Thomastown Electoral Area Meeting held on 10th March, 2009 
Proposed by Cllr. A. Phelan,  Seconded by Cllr. T. Maher and resolved:- “ That the minutes of the Thomastown Electoral Area  Meeting of Kilkenny County Council held on 10th of March, 2009 copy of which had been circulated to each member with the agenda be and are hereby adopted”. 

(d) Minutes of Callan Electoral Area Meeting held on 13th March, 2009 

Proposed by Cllr. A. Phelan,  Seconded by Cllr. T. Maher and resolved:- “ That the minutes of the Callan Electoral Area  Meeting of Kilkenny County Council held on 13th of March, 2009 copy of which had been circulated to each member with the agenda be and are hereby adopted”. 

(e)
Minutes of Ballyragget Electoral Area Meeting to be held on 16th March, 2009 
Proposed by Cllr. A. Phelan,  Seconded by Cllr. T. Maher and resolved:- “ That the minutes of the Piltown Electoral Area  Meeting of Kilkenny County Council held on 16th of March, 2009 copy of which had been circulated to each member with the agenda be and are hereby adopted”. 

(f)
Minutes of Kilkenny Electoral Area Meeting held on 1st April, 2009 

Proposed by Cllr. A. Phelan,  Seconded by Cllr. T. Maher and resolved:- “ That the minutes of the Kilkenny Electoral Area  Meeting of Kilkenny County Council held on 1st of April, 2009 copy of which had been circulated to each member with the agenda be and are hereby adopted”. 

2.     Business prescribed by Statute, Standing Orders or Resolutions of the Council. - Gnó forordaithe do réir Reachtaíochta, Orduithe Seasta, nó Rúin an Chomhairle.         

 (a)
 Housing & Other Disposal - Tithíocht & Díuscairt Eile

Housing Disposal – Tithíocht Díuscairt 

(i)
Proposed by Cllr.M. Brett, Seconded by Cllr. A. Phelan and resolved:- “That Kilkenny County Council hereby approves of the disposal of its interest in No. 5 Laurel Green, Loughboy, Kilkenny to David McFarlane and Sandra Cahill in accordance with the terms of the Housing Acts 1966 to 2002” 
(ii) Proposed by Cllr.M. Brett, Seconded by Cllr. A. Phelan and resolved:- “That Kilkenny County Council hereby approves of the disposal of its interest in No. 3 Noreview, Bennettsbridge, Co. Kilkenny to Declan and Thelma O’ Reilly, in accordance with the terms of the Housing Acts 1966 to 2002”. 

(b)
Other Disposal - Díuscairt Eile

(i) 
Proposed by Cllr.M. Brett, Seconded by Cllr. A. Phelan and resolved:- “That Kilkenny County Council hereby approves of the disposal of its interest in land at Fairgreen, Graiguenamanagh, Co. Kilkenny to the E.S.B. in accordance with details contained in the Notice served under Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001”.  
(ii) 
Proposed by Cllr.M. Brett, Seconded by Cllr. A. Phelan and resolved:- “That Kilkenny County Council hereby approves of the disposal of its interest in land at Clomantagh Lower, Co. Kilkenny to Robert & Catherine Delaney in accordance with details contained in the Notice served under Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001”.  

(c)
Roads – Bóithre

Extinguishment of Public Right of Way – County Road No. L.S. 5139 in the townland of Blackstaff, Callan, Co. Kilkenny.

Proposed by Cllr. T. Maher, Seconded by Cllr. B. Ireland and resolved: - “That Kilkenny County Council hereby approves of the proposal to publish Notice of Intention to Extinguish the Public Right of Way at the following location:- LS5139- Blackstaff, Callan -104m”. 
(d)
Corporate Affairs - Gnóthaí Corparáideacha   


(i)
Local Elections Time Table


(ii) Guidelines under the Local Election (Disclosure of Donation and Expenditure) Act 1999 as amended (copy attached) 

It was agreed that items d (i), d (ii) and item (h) which appears under Environment regarding Elections posters would be taken together.
 John Mulholland Director of Services outlined to members the time table for the local elections and drew to their attention the summary regarding the Guidelines under the Local Election (Disclosure of Donation and Expenditure) Act 1999 which had been circulated at the meeting. He informed members that if they had any queries regarding this item, they could contact the Corporate Affairs Department for further clarification. During discussions on this item a number of members raised queries regarding the accuracy of the Register of Electors. A number of suggestions were made regarding how accuracy could be improved. 
Responding to matters raised John Mulholland and John McCormack outlined to members the process whereby houses are called to on a number of occasions and whereby the need for prospective voters to register is advertised at local and national level. The members were informed regarding the supplementary register which is currently in operation and it was noted that people have until the 18th of May to get on this register in time for the Local and European Elections. It was agreed that a document would be circulated in advance of the May meeting responding to queries raised and seeking to clarify issues for the members in advance of the forthcoming elections. 

Contributions Cllrs. Michael O’ Brien, P. Millea, M. H. Cavanagh, P. O’ Neill, A. Phelan, J. Coonan, C. Connery. 

As agreed, the meeting moved on to discuss item 2(h)-the issue of election posters vis a vis the laws under the Litter Pollution Acts. 

Philip O’ Neill informed members regarding a letter which he had received from the Department of the Environment confirming that no election posters were to be put in place until Wednesday 6th of May. Further clarification was sought and given regarding advertising on various vehicles. It was confirmed that there was the requirement for permission from the owner of the vehicle. 

At a later juncture of this meeting clarification was given regarding any outstanding queries raised by the members concerning election posters. Members were reminded that not withstanding the need to adhere to the Litter Pollution Acts,Philip O’Neill also drew to prospective candidates the need to ensure that any posters etc were placed on authorised structures. 

Contributions Cllrs. P. Walsh, T. Maher, D. Doyle, P. Cuddihy. 

(d)
Corporate Affairs - Gnóthaí Corparáideacha   


(iii)   2008 Annual Report of The Kilkenny County Council Audit Committee. 


This report was summarised and read out by John Mulholland Director of Services. He placed on record his thanks to the Audit committee who commenced their work in 2008.


(iv) 
Use of Chain of Office of An Cathaoirleach 

The Cathaoirleach detailed the guidelines which had been circulated regarding the use of the chain of office of the Cathaoirleach. He outlined that this was part of a number of protocols which he had initiated over the past year and confirmed that these protocols would be placed in booklet form for incoming and future Cathaoirleigh. The members confirmed that the protocol was satisfactory. 

The previous Cathaoirleach Cllr. Tom Maher noted that there was a number of links missing from the chain and asked that the chain be resorted with all links included for the incoming chair. 

(e)
Finance – Airgeadas

(i)    Annual Financial Statement 2008 
(ii) Request for Approval from Kilkenny County Council for Excess Expenditure for year ending 31st December, 2008 in accordance with S104(2) Local Government Act, 2001.

John Dempsey Head of Finance outlined to members the content of the Annual Financial Statement. He confirmed to members that Kilkenny County Council had adhered to their budgets for 2008. He detailed the content of the various pages of the Annual Financial Statement. 

At this juncture he asked that approval be given for Excess Expenditure year ending 31st December, 2008 in accordance with Section 104(2) of the Local Government Act 2001. He confirmed to the meeting that this excess expenditure had been matched by increased income and gave examples where the excess expenditure had been as a result of increased allocations during the year. He confirmed to members that this was merely a technical process which had to be approved to adhere to the relevant piece of Local Government legislation. 
In response to queries from members he confirmed that a report on the Development Contribution Scheme would be circulated to members. He confirmed to members that there are elected members as well as officials on the various boards in which the Council has an interest and in response to a related query he informed the meeting that the Watershed would reopen the swimming pool next week upon completion of the necessary safety works. It was proposed by Cllr. D. Doyle, seconded by Cllr. M. Brett: - “That Kilkenny County Council hereby approves of Excess Expenditure for year ending 31st December, 2008 in accordance with S104(2) Local Government Act 2001 in accordance with the terms of the resolution”. 
Contributions Cllrs. P. O’ Neill, T. Maher, M. O’ Brien, P. Cuddihy. 

(f)
Housing – Tithíocht

Construction of Rural Cottage at Ballynamountain, Carrigeen, Co. Kilkenny in accordance with Section 179 of the Planning and Development Act, 2000-2007. 

Proposed by Cllr. C. Long, Seconded by Cllr. P. Walsh and agreed:- “That construction of Rural Cottage at Ballynamountain, Carrigeen, Co. Kilkenny as required under Section 179 of the Planning & Development Act 2000-2007 is hereby approved”. 
 (g)
Water Services - Seirbhísí Slántaíochta


Mooncoin Regional Water Supply Scheme 


Approval under Part 8 of the Local Government (Planning and Development) Regulations, 2001 for the following development:- 

· Construction of Water Treatment Plant, Pumping Station and Administration Offices at Mullinabro, Co. Kilkenny. 

Construction of 2 No. Reservoirs for the storage of water at Ballinvoher, Co. Kilkenny.
This item was presented to the meeting by Philip O’ Neill Director of Services. It was proposed by Cllr. P. Walsh, seconded by Cllr. C. Long and resolved: - “That approval be given for the construction of Water Treatment Plant, Pumping Station and Administration Offices at Mullinabro, Co. Kilkenny and Construction of 2 No. Reservoirs for the storage of water at Ballinvoher, Co. Kilkenny”. 
Arising from this item, the Cathaoirleach and Philip O’ Neill placed on record their gratitude to the staff that had responded so quickly to the emergency water break in Slieverue the previous weekend. The quick response by all concerned particularly front line staff who had responded to the situation and resolved same throughout the night was noted by both speakers. 

In response to queries arising regarding the water services programme, Philip O’ Neill informed the meeting that all legal documentation from the contractor who had been recently appointed for the Thomastown sewerage scheme had been received and had been advanced to Kilkenny County Council’s insurers for inspection. Work should be commencing on same shortly and completion of this scheme is expected for February 2010. 

In response to queries on further schemes, he confirmed that Kilkenny County Council are continuing to progress the various water and sewerage schemes to different stages. He noted the recent correspondence from the Department of Environment requesting that local authorities revert to them with any scheme for approval over €5million which Local Authority is ready to tender or sign a contract. However, he confirmed that any of the schemes are currently going to tender does not exceed this threshold. 
Contributions Cllrs. D. Doyle, M. O’ Brien and J. Brennan. 

3.    Urgent Correspondence - Comhfhreagras Práinneach

Under this item Cllr. M. Shortall highlighted the current difficulties being experienced by Ormonde Brick. He informed the meeting that contrary to recent media reports the factory is still open with staff still employed in sales. He outlined some suggestions for this specific instance and for the general difficulties arising from unemployment in the North of the County particularly and in the whole of County Kilkenny. These included the redeployment of a staff member from the planning department to liaise with Enterprise Ireland, the maximising of the use of brick in Local Authority developments development and the restructuring of the one of the existing SPC’s to include a specific employment agenda. 

Further contributions on this issue made by Cllrs. J. Brennan, P. Millea and C. Connery who in their contributions recommended that some Task Force be established due to recent closures of businesses in the North of the County. 

Responding to issues raised, John McCormack Deputy County Manager outlined to the meeting that through the re-organisation of various Directors portfolio’s, the County Manager had shown due cognizance of the need for Kilkenny County Council to respond to the difficulties caused by rising unemployment in the County. Tony Walsh the Director of Services with special responsibilities for Community/County responses to unemployment, informed the meeting that a sub group has been formed on the County Development Board with input from the relevant agencies such as Enterprise Ireland, the IDA and FAS to look at a coherent response to these economic issues. He also informed the meeting that Kilkenny County Council would be meeting the Councillors at area level to seek their advice in addressing the issues raised. Cllr. Paul Cuddihy reiterated the point which had been made at the recent Special Meeting regarding the significance of a Land Bank at Leggettsrath. 

John Mulholland Director of Services for Transportation circulated to the members a table based on a letter received from the Department of Transport advising Kilkenny County Council of a reduction in previously allocated road grants for Non National Roads in respect of the current year. The original allocation had been €15.086, million with a revised allocation of €11,373 million. He outlined the specific areas where cuts had been made. 

· Discretionary Improvement 

· Restoration Improvement 

· Low cost safety measures 

· Graignamanagh Relief Road 

· Ferrymount Garrett Bridge

· Regional road signage

· Kilkenny Central Access Scheme 

Members contributing all expressed disappointment concerning the cuts made and also expressed their displeasure at the lack of consultation by the Department of Transport with elected members. Members also expressed the view that there should be no cut backs in any planned drainage works. 

In response to members queries Mr. Mulholland confirmed the following:- 

Most of the cost of NNR work is in relation to materials with staffing costs only amounting to 10%. A separate circular had issued regarding staffing compliments. However, he confirmed that he would revert to the May meeting outlining details on any impact on staff members. With regard with the request to reconvene area meetings, details had now been received from the Department of Transport regarding what schemes are to be dropped which would be self evident in a revised road scheme.  However, through his contacts with the Department of Transport he was emphasising the need for local flexibility and this case was being made to the Minister. He informed the meeting that due to these cuts the 3 year roads programme would now be rolled out over a longer period. He further confirmed to members that areas where cuts were made would be prioritised as part of the roads programme for the following year. 

Contributions Cllrs. P. O’ Neill, M. O’ Brien, M. H. Cavanagh, M. Shortall, D. Doyle, P. Millea, P. Dunphy, D. Dowling, M. Noonan, T. Maher, A. Phelan, J. Brennan, C. Connery. 
4.     Business adjourned from a previous Meeting - Gnó ar athló ó chruinniú   roimhe  seo:

None. 
5.    Fix Dates and Times of Meetings - Dátaí agus Amanta do chruinnithe a shocrú:
(a)   Schedule of meetings from April – June Proposed by Cllr. P.  O’ Neill, Seconded by Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh and agreed. 

6.     Consideration of Reports and Recommendations of Committees of the Council - Plé ar Thuairiscí agus Moltaí ó Choistí an Comhairle: 
(a)  Report on Thomastown Electoral Area Meeting held on 10th March, 2009 
(b)
Report on Callan Electoral Area Meeting held on 13th March, 2009 

(c)  Report on Ballyragget Electoral Area Meeting held on 16th March, 2009 

(d)  Report on Kilkenny Electoral Area Meeting held on 1st April, 2009  

All above reports were deferred until the May Meeting .

7.
Other Business set forth in the Notice convening the Meeting - Gnó Eile romhainn i bhFógra reachtála an Chruinnithe   

None. 

8.     Education & Training 
Conferences
Proposed by Cllr. M. Brett, Seconded by Cllr. P. O’ Neill– Request for approvals to attend as per circulated list is hereby approved.
Report from Cathaoirleach regarding recent visit to Charleston-Agreed 

9.    Matters Arising from Minutes - Gnótha ag éirí as Miontuairiscí

Cllr. M. O’ Brien expressed disatisfaction regarding the reply from the Department of Enterprise and Employment to the Notice of Motion sent following the March Meeting. It was agreed that they would be contacted again as their reply was not in accordancee with the notice of motion forwarded. 

10.      Any Other Business - Aon Ghnó Eile

11.     Notices of Motion - Fógraí Rúin: 

9(09)
Cllrs. Maurice Shortall, Ann Phelan & Michael O’ Brien. 9th April, 2009. 

“That Kilkenny County Council would introduce the necessary 

by-laws to prohibit the consumption of alcohol in all public/amenity areas in the towns of Castlecomer, Callan, Thomastown, Griaiguenamangh and their environs”. 
Discussion took place regarding this notice of motion and clarity was sought whether there were existing bye laws in place and what the status of byelaws would be in view of the Intoxicating Liquor Act 2008 and the comments made at the recent County Joint Policing Committee. It was agreed that clarity would be sought before the next meeting and a report would be brought before the meeting clarifying what the current status was of any existing bye laws and how Kilkenny County Council would proceed to prohibit the consumption of alcohol in all public/amenity areas. 

Contributions Cllrs. T. Maher, M. Noonan, P. O’ Neill, P. Cuddihy, P. Walsh and M. Lanigan.
10(09)
Cllrs. Mary Hilda Cavanagh, P. Millea and T. Brennan,   9th April, 2009. 

Proposed by Cllr. M. H. Cavanagh, Seconded by Cllr. A. Phelan “That the members of Kilkenny County Council demand that the Minister for the Environment amend the Nitrate Regulations and the Water Framework Directive to eliminate the need for more than one farm inspection as a number of inspections are wasteful and are an unacceptable burden on farmers and an unnecessary cost that County Council’s can ill afford. This compliance and on-farm inspection work is already being carried out competently by a qualified Department of Agriculture inspectorate”. 

11(09)
Cllr. Michael O’ Brien 9th April, 2009 

“That Kilkenny County Council will review its method of supplying information to Oireachtas Members under the Local Government Act, 2001 (Section 237A) Regulations, 2003”. 


Deferred. 

12. Notices of Motion from other local authorities seeking support of Kilkenny County Council County   Council - Fógraí i dtaobh Rúin ó Údaráis Áitiúla eile ag lorg tacaíochta ó Chomhairle Chontae Chill Chainnigh:

13 (09)
Limerick County Council – 13th March, 2009 

“That, Limerick County Council calls on the Government to introduce appropriate legislation to ensure that the overheads faced by small businesses are curtailed as many are finding it increasingly difficult to remain in business”. 



Noted.  

14(09)
Killarney Town Council – 24th March, 2009 

“In view of the fact that the Irish Bookmakers Association are lobbying the Government very strongly to allow Gaming Machines into the Bookmakers Shops in the Republic, I am asking Killarney Town Council to circulate all Councils calling on the Government to reject this Gaming Machine proposal, as it would be the ruination of society in this Country”. 
Noted. 

15(09)
Monaghan Town Council – 25th March, 2009 

“That this Council recognises Seachtain na Gaelige’s significance of celebrating and promoting the Irish Language, condemns the Government for its recent attacks on the Irish Language, namely the proposal to abolish Early Immersion (Tumoideachas) Education and cuts to support for summer courses in Irish colleges in the Gaeltacht. This Council appals these cuts and calls for the immediate reversal. 

Aithníonn an comhairle an tábhacht a bhaineann le Seachtain na Gaelige I gceiliúradh agus forbairt na teanga, cáineann an comhairle na hionsaithe atá déanta ag an Rialtas ar an Ghaeilge sa tumoideachas agus na ciorraithe atá curtha I bhfeidhm ar na cúrsaí samhraidh sa Ghaeltacht. Tá an comhairle glan in aghaidh na ciorraithe seo agus iarrann muid ar an Rialtas cúlú a dhéanamh orthu”. 


Noted. 

As it was now 5.45 p.m. it was agreed that the meeting would conclude to facilitate the Cathaoirleach’s reception for Liam Aylward MEP 

This concluded the business of the meeting. 

_____________________ 

__________________ 
CATHAOIRLEACH



DATE 
